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Hello again and welcome to our fourth edition of Hope Times. 

 
We hope youôre all keeping well, as the information and guidance is still 

constantly changing, we want to keep you updated as much as possible. 

 

We also love hearing your stories, sharing your experiences and seeing 
your photos and hope you enjoy the virtual links and entertainment that is 

included in these newsletters and find them helpful. 
 
Take care and we canôt wait to see you all again when it is safe to do so. 
 

We have hidden this LET THERE BE HOPE BEE somewhere in the 
newsletter again, see if you can find it. 
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At Hope, weôd normally mark Volunteersô Week by having a get-together at the Val Waterhouse 
Centre with lashings of tea and cake to say thank you to our amazing volunteers for all the 
work they do for us, both at the VWC and in the community. 

As weôre not able to do that this year, we did the next best thing and met up with some of them 
on Zoom instead. Whilst weôve been keeping in touch with our volunteers by telephone since 
lockdown, it was brilliant to see them all together again, albeit on screen. Alas, there was no 
cake, although Jim flaunted an impressive looking bacon butty before heading off for his lunch. 

 

There were a few technical issues, which included one of our longest serving volunteers 
Shirley Gage having to make a guest appearance on a mobile phone held up to a 
webcam, but it was all part of the fun. 

Pam updated everyone on the work being done at Cambridge Park and we talked about 
the success of our new Virtual Falls Rehab programme and the new Pulmonary Rehab 
groups, which start on Zoom next week and how we can continue to run virtual rehab 
alongside our gym-based programmes when they eventually start up again. 

There was plenty of chat about the things weôve been up to, such as gardening, arts and 
crafts, making fidget mitts, reading and karate, and the things and people weôve missed 
during lockdown. Some have coped well in isolation, whilst others have struggled a bit in 
these scary times. 

There were some worried looks when Anne and John started talking about where you can 
put a crevice tool, but thankfully it was a vacuum cleaner-related conversation. Then as 
proceedings drew to a close, we decided weôd enjoyed meeting up so much that weôre  
going to do it again next Thursday morning, which will give the people who missed the  
first session a chance to join in. 
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Here we all are in lockdown week 14, well it is for me anyway, for everyone that 
knows me I have really struggled without the human contact, especially with my 
weekly classes of tai chi, chair based exercise, fishing and various other activities 
that I join in with, so like most of the world I had to start and teach myself around 
modern technology, believe me, I am no expert.  I felt the need to try and deliver 
something that would be second best to actual tai chi, so I put together a video of 
me doing tai chi and sent it out to all my service users on email, however they felt 
this was really helpful and they have participated in the video whenever they 
couldé.So since I have been using Zoom for meetings and so forth, I decided to 
take the plunge and do my own virtual tai chi sessions, I have delivered 3 classes 
up to now, some of my service users have struggled in one way or another trying to 
access the link, no sounds, no camera, but majority have now mastered how to use 
Zoom. 
 
 
I have to say it is going really well and all the participants have said itôs nice to see 
other friends and attendeeôs faces, very positive tooéI wasnôt really sure when I 
started this, it was going to work, but the feedback has been very positive and  
inspiring, so I will  
continue whilst ever  
they want me to.   
Whilst I am fully aware 
offering this kind of  
working, isnôt perfect by 
any means, but at least  
it is encouraging people 
to stay safe, do some  
gentle exercise and  
allow them to have  
some social interaction. 
 
 
They all have learned new skills by doing this, I am not saying this is the future, but 
for some people who struggle to get out, this might be a good way of engaging in 
some positive exercise. I am also looking to start a gentle beginnerôs class in the 
near future. 
 
Take care, keep active and stay safe 
 
Sylvia  
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When Cambridge Park was being made ready to receive patients in April, Gary, Ali and I spent a 
morning at the Val Waterhouse Centre getting equipment ready to be moved to the new facility 
and then a week and a half later we spent three days at Cambridge Park helping to make the 
place fit for purpose. It felt quite odd being around other people again after six weeks of working 
at home and Cambridge Park was a hive of activity.  

An incredible amount of work had already been done by local contractors before staff arrived on 
site, resulting in a blank canvas which, in terms of the d®cor, was pretty much all cream. It was 
clean and smart, but all the corridors looked the same, which doesnôt help someone like me, who 
has no sense of direction. I think I could probably get lost in a paper bag. 

 

 It was another six weeks before I was to return to Cambridge Park on 10th June, by which time it 
was fully established as a rehabilitation and reablement unit. Thereôs a big team of staff there, 
enabling 24/7 care to be provided, and a vital part of that team are our Hope staff members, 
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Senior Physiotherapist Jo Richardson, Occupational Therapist Vicky Towse, Physio/OT Tis 
Alison Abbott and Emma Mason, and of course Therapy Lead Kylie Farbrace who, along with 
Registered Manager Jay Sadler and Deputy Manager Dawn Albiston, has worked silly hours to 
ensure that Cambridge Park is a facility to be proud of. 

Meanwhile, providing support and sustenance to both patients and staff members are our Galley 
Caf® staff Julie Grant and Liam Atkinson and our drivers Steve Cowdroy and Mandy Wilson, who 
transport patients home when they are fit to be discharged and have become experts in the 
procurement of all manner of supplies and equipment. 

So with Cambridge Park going great guns, the call came from the boss asking Physio TI Tanya 
Smith and I to report for duty. Our task, which we were happy to accept, was to add some colour 
and character to that previously mentioned blank canvas. After an initial meeting with Kylie and 
Jay, we were left a little shell-shocked at the scale of the task, but once weôd made the decision 
to take it one room at a time we got cracking, starting with one of the largest rooms, the first floor 
reablement gym. 

 The brief was that the room needed to be a  positive, cheerful and welcoming multi-use space, 
somewhere that people could do arts and crafts, play games or do jigsaws, either on their own or 
in small groups, but it also needed to be an open space where exercise classes, dances, film 
nights and sit down parties could be held. Because weôre Hope and keeping hydrated is very 
important, the ready availability of a decent cuppa also had to be integral to the plan! 

The next few days involved a lot of thinking about colours, furniture, equipment and especially a 
theme for the room which, as so often happens, came to me in the early hours of the morning 
when most sensible people were probably asleep. In the book òAfternoon Tea at the Sunflower 
Caf®ò by my favourite author, Barnsleyôs finest Milly Johnson, thereôs a poem:  

Be like the Sunflower 
Brave, bright 
Bold, cheery 

Be golden and shine 
Keep your roots strong 
Your head held high 
Your face to the sun 

And the shadows will fall behind you 
 

Tan liked  the idea and so too did Jay 
and Kylie and so the reablement gym 
became ñThe Sunflower Room.ò Next 
step was to get all of our ideas down on 
paper. The written part was easy 
enough but although I desperately 
wanted to create a beautiful hand drawn 
plan like Charlie Dimmock does in 
Garden Rescue, the reality is that my 
sense of perspective is pants and the 
task was beyond me. Thankfully I found 
a free program online called Dreamplan 
Home Design and having already 

measured the room, I was able to create  a 3D plan and add in all the fold down tables, storage 
and other bits and pieces that weôd agreed on as the team now known on WhatsApp as ñCP 
Interior Designò. 

Tan and I presented the plans and specs to Kylie, Jay and their boss Andy the following week 
and they met with their approval. Whilst some of the bigger cost items like built in storage 
cupboards and other furniture need to be approved by Finance, the painting was something we 
could do quickly and relatively cheaply, so Tan went off to get lots of samples. As it happened, 
B&Q didnôt have a lot, but happily the one shade of yellow she brought back was just right.  

Originally weôd planned to have a full feature wall in yellow, but the more we thought about it, we 
decided that with the walls already split into two by a dado rail, it would look so much better if we 
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painted the top half all white and the bottom 
half all yellow (or Banana Split to give the 
shade its proper name).  

Our trusty drivers procured the paint for us 
and we were good to go. When I say ñweò, I 
mean the royal we, because Kylie banned 
me from painting after I decorated the 
ladies toilets at Hope Street and painted 
quite a lot of the floor as well as the walls!  

So, itôs been Tan who has done the hard 
graft, whilst Iôve sat and supervised and 
pointed out any drips. To be honest, it was 
a relief that I was banned, because Tan did 
the painting on the hottest days of the year 
when I felt exhausted just watching her. 
Fortunately she has the constitution of the 
Duracell Bunny and was on a mission to get 
the job done. It already feels like a different 
room when you walk in and that Banana 
Split yellow really lifts your mood, precisely 
the effect we were after. 

 

Once weôve done as much as we can to the 
Sunflower Room, weôll be moving on to the 
four sunshine rooms, which will become a 
reading room, music room, sports room and 
tech room. There are also dining rooms, 
bathrooms, a small shop and outdoor areas 
to design, including the development of the 
Courtyard area, which is already looking 
great thanks to the generosity of local 
businesses and the efforts of CPG staff and 
volunteers.  

Weôre hoping that weôll be able to involve our arts and crafts group in accessorising the place, 
although the work will probably have to be done in their own homes rather than in a traditional 
group setting. Not sure how arts and crafts would work over 
Zoom, but we can give it a go.  

We also plan to use colour so that corridors are more easily 
distinguishable from each other. This will greatly assist both 
patients and service users who, for one reason or another, 
may struggle to find their way around in a building where all 
the corridors look much the same, and hopeless cases like 
me, who manage to miss the stairs and do a full circuit of 
the building, ending up back where they started from. I have 
done it more than once and itôs getting embarrassing!  

 

I guess Tan and I both like to think weôre creative, but 
Cambridge Park is by far the biggest project weôve ever 
taken on and we may be there some time. It already has a 
great feel to it and hopefully by the time weôve finished it will 
be full of colour and character and a place where people 
feel at home, whether they are there as short stay residents, 
as service users who come in to use the facilities for weekly 
groups and activities, or as staff members and volunteers 
who will hopefully have their working day brightened a little 
by their surroundings. 
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COVID-19: What next? 

Latest Updates in  

North East Lincolnshire 

and Other Useful Information 

https://www.nelincs.gov.uk/covid-19-what-next/ 
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